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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed December 12, 2012.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission reverses the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved he sustained a compensable back injury.  
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I.  HISTORY

The record indicates that John Kelly Roberts, age 44,

complained of low back pain beginning in January 2004.  A

physician assessed “Musculoskeletal, back and neck pain” in

March 2004.  A physical therapist noted in August 2005,

“Patient comes to therapy today following a surgery on his

back on 07/12/05 for cyst removal.  Patient reports that

when the physician went in there he saw that he had a

herniated disc....Patient reports that the majority of his

pain started after surgery when he was mowing his yard and

felt pain.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken in

August 2005, with the following findings:

No abnormalities are demonstrated of the conus. 
The study demonstrates that the patient has a
transitional vertebral body.  For the purposes of
this study, the patient will be considered to have
five lumbar vertebral bodies with the transitional
vertebral body representing L5.  Correlation with
plain films is recommended.

There is disk space narrowing at the L5-S1 level,
which I suspect is probably related to the
transitional vertebral body at this level.  At the
L4-5 level, there is evidence for a small left
lateral and far left lateral disk herniation. 
This causes narrowing of the left L4 neural
foramen without definite foraminal narrowing.  
There is evidence for a small fluid collection
seen in the subcutaneous fat overlying the
paraspinal musculature at the L4 level.  By
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history, the patient had a lipoma resected from
the back, and I suspect this represents a
postoperative seroma.

IMPRESSION: The patient has a transitional
vertebral body as described.  At the L4-5 level,
there is evidence for a small left lateral disk
herniation with narrowing of the left L4 neural
foramen.  I do not see evidence for root
impingement, however.  

The patient was discharged from physical therapy on

August 31, 2005.  A physician assessed “chronic low back

pain” in May 2006.  The claimant was treated for “Acute

exacerbation of chronic back pain” in January 2008.  

The claimant testified that he became employed as a

tanker truck driver for the respondent-employer, Mo-Vac

Service Co., in approximately August 2009.  The parties

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable injury

to his head and neck on May 12, 2010, on which date the

claimant was involved in a work-related motor vehicle

accident.  The claimant testified that the truck he was

driving “rolled.”  An emergency triage note on May 12, 2010

indicated that the claimant complained of pain to his right

forehead, right side of chest, “and mid back pain secondary

to single truck rollover MVC.”  The claimant was diagnosed

with a “Head injury” and “facial laceration - complicated.” 

A CT of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on May 12,
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2010, with the impression, “1.  No evidence of cervical

spine fracture.”      

Dr. Terrence R. Yates reported on May 12, 2010:

The patient is a 41-year-old white male who was
brought to the emergency room via EMS after being
involved in a rollover accident in the 18-wheeler
truck he was driving....In the emergency room he
was found to have head trauma including a
laceration of the right forehead and eyelid that
was repaired in the emergency room....CT scans
were obtained of the head, the C-spine, the
maxillary facial bones, the chest, and the abdomen
and pelvis.  All these proved to be normal with
the exception of a small subtle abnormality on the
CT of the head.  It was felt to probably be
insignificant, though they said they could not
rule out a subtle contusion....

He denies any paresthesias or pain in the arms or
the legs.  He does have tenderness to palpation in
the lower lumbar region with stiffness and
soreness in this area as well.  

Dr. Yates’ impression was “1.  Rollover motor vehicle

accident with closed head trauma.  2.  Laceration to the

right forehead and upper eyelid with facial contusions.  3. 

Contusion right anterior inferior chest wall.  4.  Cervical

and lumbar back strain.  5.  History of hypertension.”

Dr. Yates reported on May 13, 2010, “He had some mild

tenderness to palpation over the paraspinous muscles lower

lumbar region with some stiffness on range of motion.”  The
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discharge diagnosis on May 13, 2010 included, “4.  Cervical

lumbar strain.”  

A medical provider noted on May 18, 2010 that the

claimant “c/o low back pain.  c/o direct trauma car wreck.”

Dr. Reginald J. Rutherford evaluated the claimant on

May 24, 2010: “Mr. Roberts is seen for neurological

evaluation referable to a recent head injury....Mr. Roberts’

neurological examination is within normal limits.  He

requires further testing to ascertain whether or not he

suffered traumatic brain injury.  This will comprise MRI

study of the brain and detailed neuropsychological testing.” 

The claimant followed up with Dr. Rutherford on July

14, 2010: “MRI study of the brain has proven normal.  There

is no evidence for traumatic brain injury.  This is

supported by detailed neuropsychological testing with Dr.

Judy White Johnson there being no evidence from

neuropsychological evaluation for traumatic brain

injury....I remain available to see Mr. Roberts in follow up

if requested.”    

The record indicates that the claimant sought treatment

with Dr. Sharon A. Meador on July 16, 2010.  The claimant

filled out a Patient Information form and indicated that he
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injured his head, neck, and back in the May 12, 2010 motor

vehicle accident.  The claimant indicated on a Diagram that

he felt pain in his neck, middle back, and lower back.  Dr.

Meador examined the claimant on July 16, 2010: “His main

complaint is of persistent neck pain.  This is a moderate,

achey type pain.  It is nearly constant.  He denies any

upper extremity pain, numbness, tingling or weakness.  Mr.

Roberts states that he is ready to go back to work.”  Dr.

Meador assessed “Multiple injuries from a MVA on May 12,

2010.  He seems to be recovered from most of these. 

Persistent cervical discomfort.  Persistent discomfort

related to his facial trauma.”  Dr. Meador planned physical

therapy for the claimant’s neck and indicated that the

claimant could start modified duty.  

The parties stipulated that the respondents paid

medical and temporary total disability benefits through July

25, 2010.  A physical therapist assessed the following on

July 28, 2010: “Treatment emphasis on improving mid to lower

thoracic mobility posture awareness.  Improved hypomobility

mid to lower thoracic spine guarding resolved., Mild pain

with lumbar shear test L3-L5 region.  3 of 4 established
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goals achieved.  Reviewed home exercise program and posture

awareness.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Meador on August 6,

2010: “Mr. Roberts has been back to his regular work for 2

weeks.  He says he feels fine generally.  He is very tired

at the end of the day.  He has occasional headaches, but

these do not limit his activity.  He has occasional right SI

area discomfort.”  Dr. Meador’s assessment was “He is

recovering well from multiple injuries from a MVA on May 12,

2010.  Cervical strain, resolved.  Doing well working.” 

The claimant informed Dr. Meador on August 20, 2010

that his hip sometimes hurt and that he occasionally

suffered from headaches.  

The record indicates that the respondents terminated

the claimant’s employment on or about September 15, 2010. 

Dr. Meador noted on September 17, 2010, “His headaches are

pretty much gone.  He has some numbness of his hip and right

hand at times, especially if he has worked very hard that

day.  These sensations do not last very long, and are not

limiting any activity.”  Dr. Meador assessed the following

on September 28, 2010:  “He is recovering well from multiple

physical injuries from a MVA on May 12, 2010....Refer back
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to Dr. Rutherford.  NO work until released by Dr.

Rutherford.”  Dr. Rutherford commented on October 4, 2010,

“pt off work until after tests and follow up appt.”  Dr.

Rutherford released the claimant to work “from a

neurological standpoint” on December 14, 2010.  

The claimant sought treatment with Dr. J. Tod Ghormley

on June 8, 2011:

Upper and lower back pain since an MVA at work on
5/11/10.  Patient rolled his tanker truck at work. 
Patient has upper and lower back pain/numbness
that runs into the right arm and rt groin and down
the right thigh to knee....He also had neck
pain and has been seeing a neurologist Dr.
Rutherford - associated with worker’s comp.  He
has written off the patient.  Patient is now using
private insurance to see other doctors since the
worker’s comp doctors have written him off. 
Patient has an x-ray of the R hip with him today
from Dr. Naylor.  Old MRI of L spine from 05 and
CT of pelvis from 06....

Dr. Ghormley reported, “AP x-ray of the right hip shows

SI joint arthritis.”  Dr. Ghormley diagnosed “Lumbar facet

arthritis mild arthritis of SI joint as well.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

September 26, 2011, with the following findings:

There are no abnormal signal intensities within
the distal spinal cord.  No thecal sac mass is
present.  The tip of the conus medullaris
terminates normally at the T11-T12 disc level. 
Five lumbar type vertebrae are present, and are in
anatomic alignment.  There is no vertebrae or disc
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edema.  There are no significant degenerative
changes of the spinous processes and interspinous
ligaments.  The following findings are present on
a level-by-level basis:

T12-L1 and L1-L2: Unremarkable.

L2-L3: There is a focally protruded disc into the
left neural foramen causing mild left neural
foraminal stenosis, but posteriorly displacing the
exiting spinal nerve (image 11 series 2 and 3). 
No significant spinal canal or right neural
foraminal stenosis.

L3-L4: Small bilateral neural foraminal disc
protrusions.  No significant spinal canal
stenosis.  There is mild bilateral neural
foraminal stenosis.

L4-L5: Small bilateral neural foraminal disc
protrusions.  There is a focal tear of the annulus
fibrosis within the left neural foramen.  No
significant spinal canal stenosis.  There is mild
bilateral neural foraminal stenosis.

IMPRESSION:  
1.  No significant lumbar spinal canal or neural
foraminal stenosis. 
2.  Focally protruded disc into the left neural
foramen at L2-L3 posteriorly displaces the exiting
L2 spinal nerve.

    
Dr. J. Michael Calhoun informed Dr. David Naylor on

October 27, 2011, “As I am sure you are well aware, he is a

43-year old man with neck pain and bilateral hand numbness,

as well as low back pain and pain down his left anterior

thigh to the knee since the motor vehicle accident in May of

last year....His lumbar MRI does show a right L2-3 lateral
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disc herniation which would explain the right upper thigh

pain, as well as a left L4-5 annular tear, what I think is

also a disc protrusion which would explain these symptoms

down the left leg.  We discussed his options with regard to

that including epidural steroid injections or lumbar

microdiscectomy and he received a handout regarding that.”

Dr. Calhoun wrote on November 16, 2011, “John Roberts

is suffering from a cervical strain and a right L2 L3 disc

herniation and a left L4/L5 disc herniation.  We have

discussed surgery (lumbar microdisckectomy) for his lumbar

spine.  From this history obtained, it appears these were

caused by the accident in May, 2010.”    

On December 13, 2011, Dr. Calhoun performed a right L2-

3 microforaminotomy and extraforaminal microdiscectomy, and

a left L4-5 hemilaminotomy and extraforaminal

microdiscectomy.  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was

“1.  Right L2-3 lateral herniated nucleus pulposus.  2. 

Left L4-5 lateral herniated nucleus pulposus.”  

On March 28, 2012, Dr. Calhoun signed a Physician’s

Statement with regard to the May 12, 2010 injury and

indicated, “As a result of the above referenced injury, my
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patient is able to work within the following restrictions:

No repetitive lifting more than 50 pounds.”  

The parties deposed Dr. Meador on April 12, 2012.  The

respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Meador:

Q.  In looking at everything that you have been
provided, do you have an opinion as to whether or
not - if Dr. Calhoun later on does an MRI that
shows a disk herniation at L2-3 and a disk
herniation at L4-5 that needed surgery, do you
have an opinion as to whether or not those two
disk herniations were caused by this motor vehicle
accident?

A.  I do not think they were caused by that motor
vehicle accident because he would have had
problems much sooner than this....

Q.  Were you also aware that he’s had longstanding
back problems in the past?

A.  Yes, when he first came in and was on a
chronic pain treatment for his low back pain....

Q.  If he’s indicated to his family doctor before
you saw him that he was having some low back pain
and radiating pain into the legs in the past, that
certainly would be something that would be
compatible with a disk herniation, wouldn’t it?

A.  Absolutely.  Like I say, though, a lot of
times people will get herniated disks and the
symptoms will go away and clear up without any
surgery.  It’s what you really hope for.      

The parties deposed Dr. Calhoun on May 3, 2012.  The

respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Calhoun:

Q.  And what did you find in the MRI of the lumbar
area?
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A.  It looked to me that he had on the right
between the second and third vertebrae a disk
herniation, and on the left what the radiologist
called an annular tear but I thought it was a true
herniation....

Q.  But there was a disk protrusion at L4-5?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Okay.  What kind of symptoms was he
complaining of compatible with L2-3?

A.  Right upper anterior thigh pain.

Q.  Okay.  And then L4-5 what?

A.  Lower left thigh pain.  

Q.  Okay.  If he had had a disk herniation from
this motor vehicle accident, about how long after
the accident would you have expected him to have
some leg pain or symptoms compatible with a disk
hernation?

A.  I don’t know the answer to that.  I mean,
that’s too variable.  Sometimes they have it
immediately, sometimes it takes a while for the
leg symptoms to develop.

Q.  Well, would it take a year and a half?

A.  Normally, you wouldn’t think it would take
that long....

Q.  Now you went ahead and did surgery.  How did
he do as far as recovery?

A.  Well, he was seen in January of - he had
surgery on December the 13th, 2011.  He was seen
on January the 12th and still had some residual
symptoms when I last saw him on February the 9th. 
It says, “Doing well, returning to work February
the 13th.”  And I suggested the one restriction he
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needs to be careful about was no repetitive
lifting more than 50 pounds, and we were going to
see him on an as-needed basis....

Q.  So at this point with the medical records and
information, the only thing that you have that
would relate this back to the motor vehicle
accident is his history that he had problems with
his back and down his legs all along since he had
the motor vehicle accident?

A.  That’s correct

Q.  All right.  And the records I’ve shown you
here today do not seem to indicate that?

A.  They don’t support it so far.  

The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Calhoun:

Q.  Mr. Frye asked you to look at information
relative to an MRI scan that was done back in
2005.  When you looked at that, you didn’t see
anything about an L2-3 disk herniation, did you?

A.  I did not.  

Q.  It was just reference to an L4-5, right?

A.  That’s what I remember....

Q.  Are you aware of any other accident that Mr.
Roberts may have experienced after this May the
12th of 2010 accident?

A.  I am not....

Q.  I guess with nothing else to relate this to,
you would probably defer to an administrative law
judge’s determination about whether or not this
disk herniation is related to this accident, or
these disk herniations, should I say?
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A.  Well, I mean, it’s hard for me always when
it’s not cut and dry to say what’s the causation.

The respondents’ attorney then questioned Dr. Calhoun:

Q.  So I guess what you’re saying is you can’t say
within a reasonable degree of medical certainty
whether or not your surgery is related back to the
motor vehicle accident?

A.  I don’t think I can.     

Dr. Calhoun reported on June 20, 2012:

Mr. Roberts underwent a right L2-3 and left L4-5
extraforaminal microdiscectomy.  There has been
evidence presented that he had a pre-existing
condition, but he was working without restrictions
prior to the accident in May of 2010.  When last
evaluated in February of this year we gave him the
permanent restriction of no lifting or carrying
more than 50 pounds.  This has precluded him 
from obtaining a job.  Thus, it appears in some
way the accident in May of 2010 aggravated this
pre-existing condition to the point that he now
must work with restrictions.  

Dr. Calhoun corresponded with the claimant’s attorney

on July 2, 2012:

I received your letter regarding John Kelly
Roberts dictated on June 28, 2012.  I am not privy
to the previous deposition that was performed on
him.  I know that at least one of the previous
disc herniations was documented as a pre-existing
condition.  Nevertheless, assuming that both the
disc herniations were related to the accident, he
will receive a 10% impairment rating of the whole
person for the operative intervention on one
lumbar disc plus a 1% permanent impairment rating
of the whole person for a second disc level being
operated on for a total of 11%.  If one of the
disc herniations was clearly pre-existing than
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(sic) this would drop down to 10% impairment of
the whole person.

  
A pre-hearing order was filed August 6, 2012.  The

claimant’s contentions were, “1.  The claimant contends that

he sustained admitted compensable injuries on May 12, 2010. 

2.  The claimant was paid some temporary disability benefits

and returned to work for a period of time.  However, the

claimant has been unable to return to work since surgery

performed December 13, 2011.  Therefore, the claimant is

contending entitlement to payment of temporary disability

benefits beginning December 13, 2011 and continuing until a

date yet to be determined.  3.  Medical expenses have been

incurred and remain outstanding.  The claimant’s entitlement

to those benefits has been entirely controverted for

purposes of attorney’s fees.  4.  The claimant reserves the

right to pursue other benefits to which the claimant may

become entitled in the future.”  

The respondents’ contentions were, “1.  The claimant

was involved in a work-related motor vehicle accident on May

12, 2010.  The respondent has provided medical treatment

through various doctors.  From a neurological standpoint,

the claimant was followed by Dr. Rutherford, who performed

an MRI of the brain that was normal.  He also noted that the
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claimant had a normal neurological examination.  Dr.

Rutherford sent the claimant to Dr. Judy White Johnson for

neuropsych evaluation.  In that testing, it was noted that

the claimant had a prior history of depression and ADHD.  In

fact the claimant was on Adderall for this condition.  Dr.

Johnson indicated the claimant had no evidence of any

cognitive impairment from a neurological standpoint.  2. 

The claimant returned to Dr. Rutherford and an EEG and SPECT

exam of the brain were done.  Both tests were reported as

normal.  The claimant was then sent to Dr. Biton for an

extensive EEG test.  The testing showed no evidence of any

seizure activity.  3.  Subsequent to this, the claimant

complained of hip and neck problems.  The claimant was

treated by Dr. Sharon Meador for these complaints.  Dr.

Meador eventually released the claimant with no restrictions

or impairment and noted the examinations were normal.  5. 

The claimant also complained of eye problems and was treated

by Dr. Lawton.  Dr. Lawton noted that the claimant’s vision

was fine and there were no complaints.  5.  The claimant has

alleged that he has sustained a low back injury for which he

has received surgery from Dr. Calhoun.  The respondents do

not have these records at this point, but are taking the
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position that the back treatment is neither related to the

claimant’s compensable injury, nor is it reasonable and

necessary.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Whether the claimant is entitled to additional
temporary total disability benefits from December
13, 2011 through March 28, 2012.  
2.  Whether the claimant is entitled to additional
medical treatment and related expenses.  
3.  Whether the claimant is entitled to a
controverted attorney’s fee.

  
After a hearing, an administrative law judge found that

the claimant did not prove he sustained a compensable

injury.  

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those
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findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).

The employee must prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2002).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil

Co.., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  Claimant has not proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that he sustained a compensable injury to his

lumbar spine.”  The Full Commission reverses this finding. 

We find that the claimant proved the he sustained a

compensable back injury.

The claimant became employed as a tanker truck driver

for the respondents in about August 2009.  The claimant was

involved in a work-related rollover accident on May 12,

2010, and the parties stipulated that the claimant sustained

a compensable injury to his head and neck on May 12, 2010. 

The evidence before us demonstrates that the claimant

complained of back pain on the date of the compensable
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accident.  An emergency triage note on May 12, 2010

indicated that the claimant complained of “mid back pain

secondary to single truck rollover MVC.”  Dr. Yates examined

the claimant on May 12, 2010 and reported stiffness and

soreness in the claimant’s lower back.  Dr. Yates’

impression included “lumbar back strain.”  Dr. Yates also

diagnosed “lumbar strain” on May 13, 2010.  A medical

provider clearly noted on May 18, 2010 that the claimant

complained of “low back pain” as a result of “direct trauma

car wreck.”

Dr. Meador examined the claimant on July 16, 2010. 

According to Dr. Meador’s own treatment records, the

claimant plainly informed her that he was suffering from

back pain as a result of the May 12, 2010 motor vehicle

accident.  The claimant also completed a pain diagram, in

Dr. Meador’s office, indicating that he was suffering from

low back pain.  A physical therapist noted on July 28, 2010

that the claimant was suffering from pain in his lumbar

region.           

The Full Commission recognizes that the claimant has

suffered from chronic low back pain since at least 2004.  An

MRI in 2005 showed a small left lateral disk herniation at
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L4-5.  Nevertheless, following the May 12, 2010 work-related

motor vehicle accident, an MRI of the claimant’s lumbar

spine was not taken until September 26, 2011.  The MRI on

September 26, 2011 clearly showed a protruding disc at L2-

L3.  A herniation at L2-L3 was not shown prior to the May

12, 2010 compensable injury.  It is within the Commission’s

province to weigh all of the medical evidence and to

determine what is most credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v.

Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  In the present

matter, the Full Commission attaches minimal evidentiary

weight to Dr. Meador’s opinion that the claimant’s low back

pain was not caused by the May 12, 2010 accidental injury. 

In addition, we note Dr. Calhoun’s deposition testimony

wherein he agreed that his opinion regarding causation of

the claimant’s symptoms was based on the history provided

him by the claimant.  The medical evidence before the

Commission corroborates the claimant’s history.  The

claimant testified that he injured his lower back on May 12,

2010, and the initial treating physician diagnosed lumbar

strain.  

The Full Commission finds that the instant claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained
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a compensable injury.  The claimant proved that he sustained

an accidental injury causing physical harm to his low back. 

The claimant proved that the injury arose out of and in the

course of employment, required medical services, and

resulted in disability.  The claimant proved that his back

injury was caused by a specific incident and was

identifiable by time and place of occurrence on May 12,

2010.  The claimant established a compensable injury by

medical evidence supported by objective findings, namely,

the L2-L3 protruded disc shown on the September 26, 2011

MRI.  The Full Commission finds that the L2-L3 protruded

disc was a causal result of the May 12, 2010 compensable

injury and was not caused by a pre-existing degenerative

condition or prior injury to the claimant’s back.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

therefore, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved he sustained a compensable back injury on May 12,

2010.  The claimant proved that the medical treatment of

record for his low back provided on and after the May 12,

2010 compensable injury, including surgery performed by Dr.

Calhoun, was reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant proved
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that he was entitled to additional temporary total

disability benefits from December 13, 2011 through March 28,

2012.  See Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244,

613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl.

2002).  For prevailing on appeal to the Full Commission, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five

hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant has proven by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable low back injury on May 12, 2010, that the

medical treatment provided to the claimant on and after May
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12, 2010, to include the surgery performed by Dr. Calhoun

was reasonably necessary for the treatment of that injury,

and that he is entitled to additional temporary total

disability benefits from December 13, 2011, through March

28, 2012, pursuant to that injury. 

          My carefully conducted de novo review of this

claim in its entirety reveals that the claimant has failed

to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained an injury to his low back on May 12, 2012. 

Therefore, compensability of that injury and all associated

benefits should be denied, and the decision of the

Administrative Law Judge should be affirmed.

          It is undisputed that the claimant sustained

injuries to his head and neck as a result of a work-related

motor vehicle accident on May 12, 2010.  Albeit the tanker

truck that the claimant was driving at the time was

destroyed in that rollover accident, when the claimant was

transported to a nearby Searcy hospital for emergency

treatment, he reported pain only to his right forehead, the

right side of his chest, and his mid-back.  A CT scan of the

claimant’s cervical spine taken on that date showed no

fractures or misalignments.   With regard to his low back,
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the claimant demonstrated tenderness to palpation in the

lower lumbar region with stiffness and soreness in this

area.  The claimant was diagnosed with a closed head injury

and facial laceration that involved his right upper eyelid,

contusions to his face and chest, and cervical and lumbar

back strain.  The claimant was discharged to home in stable

condition on May 13, 2010.  The following day, he presented

to the emergency department of Conway Regional hospital for

severe pain in his right temple and he was treated for an

abscess of his face wound.  On May 18, 2010, the claimant

presented to Dr. J.D. Wornack for removal of his stitches. 

At that time, Dr. Wornack  noted that the claimant

complained of low back pain, but the claimant denied having

joint pain, swelling, or stiffness, muscle aches, leg

cramps, or neck pain.   

          The claimant was seen by Dr. Reginald Rutherford

for a neurological evaluation on May 24, 2010.  Dr.

Rutherford noted that the claimant’s neurological

examination was within normal limits, and he scheduled him

for diagnostic testing to rule out traumatic brain injury. 

Between May 24, 2010, and the claimant’s follow-up visit

with Dr. Rutherford on July 14, 2010, the claimant presented
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to the Conway Regional emergency room with continued

headache complaints; to Dr. Wornack and his APN, Leah

Martin, for follow-up primarily on facial lacerations,

headaches, and neck complaints; to neuro-ophthalmologist,

Andrew Lawton, and; to otolaryngologist, Dr. John Dickens. 

There is no indication from the corresponding medical

reports that the claimant reported low back pain to any of

these providers.  Further, I note that on July 9, 2010, the

claimant underwent a neuropsychological evaluation by Dr.

Judy White Johnson per Dr. Rutherford’s referral.  Pursuant

to her report of this evaluation, while the claimant’s

overall test findings were consistent with an average level

of intellectual and cognitive functioning, Dr. Johnson had

this to say about his validity scales testing:

Mr. Roberts’ validity scales on the
MMPI-2-RF show a very strong tendency to
over-report both psychosomatic and
psychopathological symptoms. It is
especially notable that he reports non-
credible physical symptoms. His
inconsistent responding, non-credible
complaints, and over-reporting of both
somatic and cognitive complaints are
consistent with symptom magnification.
This pattern of responding correlates
with non-credible self-report (sic). On
substantive scales, his pattern of
endorsed items reflects an individual
who is preoccupied with physical health
concerns, is prone to developing



Roberts - G004087

 

26

symptoms in response to stress and has a
psychological component to somatic
complaints. This type of individual may
develop conversion disorders and
somatoform disorder.

          Given the above findings, Dr. Johnson concluded

that the claimant was “apt to be an unreliable historian.” 

On July 14, 2010, Dr. Rutherford released the claimant back

to work from a neurological standpoint. 

          The claimant sought treatment with Dr. Sharon A.

Meador on July 16, 2010.  While the claimant indicted on

intake forms that he had injured his middle and lower back

in the May 12, 2010, accident, according to Dr. Meador the

claimant never complained to her of symptoms that could be

attributed to disc herniations in his lumbar spine.  In

addition, the claimant reported to Dr. Meador that he was

ready to return to work.  Therefore, she referred the

claimant to physical therapy for his neck complaints, and

she indicated that he could work at modified duty.  A

physical therapy note from July 25, 2010, indicates that the

claimant’s treatment emphasis was on improving mid to lower

thoracic mobility posture awareness and to resolve mild pain

at L3-4.  On August 6, 2010, Dr. Meador reported that the

claimant’s cervical strain had resolved, that he displayed
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normal gait, posture, and spontaneous movement, and that,

aside from occasional right SI joint hip discomfort which

she later attributed to pre-existing arthritis, the claimant

was “recovering well” from his multiple injuries. 

Therefore, Dr. Meador continued the claimant on regular duty

and instructed him to finish his physical therapy.  As of

his follow-up visit with Dr. Meador on September 17, 2010,

the claimant reported that his headaches had all but

resolved, and that he was working full-time in the shop, as

opposed to driving.  At that time the claimant reported some

numbness in his right hand and right hip, which neither

lasted long nor interfered with his daily activities.  On

September 28, 2010, the claimant reported to Dr. Meador that

he continued to have “black out” spells since his MVA which,

in fact, led to a choking incident involving his wife for

which the claimant claimed he could not account.  Dr. Meador

opined that this condition could be caused from post-

traumatic stress syndrome since he had been released by his

ophthalmologist and his neurologist.  The claimant further

reported a return of his headaches.  Although he displayed a

slow gait, the claimant’s posture and spontaneous movements

were normal.  Dr. Meador took the claimant off of work and
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referred him back to Dr. Rutherford, who, in turn, referred

the claimant for bone and brain scans.  The results of these

tests were reportedly normal.  Subsequently, the claimant

underwent an ambulatory EEG.  On December 14, 2010, Dr.

Rutherford reported that the results of this study were

indicative of a non-epileptic process, and he concluded that

somatization disorder was the claimant’s “best diagnosis”

based upon a neuropsychological examination.  Dr. Ruther

released the claimant from his care and stated that he was

under no restrictions from a neurological standpoint. 

          On December 21, 2010, the claimant presented to

Dr. Meador in conjunction with a DOT physical.  In the

Medical Examination Report generated from that visit, the

claimant indicated that he did not experience “chronic low

back pain.”  In addition, the claimant indicated that he had

undergone no previous spine or other musculoskeletal

surgeries, and that he experienced no problems with his

lower extremities or other conditions that might interfere

with his driving.  A progress report from the Rice-Lewis

Clinic dated January 5, 2011, indicates that the claimant

reported continued black out spells.      
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          On June 8, 2011, the claimant sought treatment

with Dr. J. Todd Ghormley for upper and lower back pain

“since” his MVA of May 12, 2010.  The report of that visit

reflects that the claimant gave Dr. Ghormley a history of

“pain in the lower back on the right side which radiates

into the right thigh” which did not begin until “the last

couple of months.”  An x-ray of the claimant’s right hip

revealed SI joint arthritis.  In his report of that visit,

Dr. Ghormley noted that the claimant had undergone previous

diagnostic studies related to pre-existing lumbar problems,

and he scheduled the claimant for a repeat MRI.  That study,

which was conducted on September 26, 2011, showed, among

other things, a right, lateral disc herniation at L2-3, as

well as an annular tear at L4-5, which Dr. J. Michael

Calhoun later opined represented a disc bulge at that level. 

On December 13, 2011, Dr. Calhoun performed a right L2-3

microforaminotomy and extraforaminal microdiscectomy and a

left L4-5 hemilaminotomy and extraforaminal microdiscectomy. 

On March 28, 2012, Dr. Calhoun opined that the claimant was

able to return to work with a lifting restriction of no more

than 50 pounds on a repetitive basis. 
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          The deposition of Dr. Meador was taken on April

12, 2012.  Dr. Meador testified that she did not attribute

the claimant’s two lumbar herniations to his May 12, 2010,

MVA.  Rather, Dr. Meador attributed the claimant’s

herniations to a “longstanding” history of lumbar problems. 

Finally, Dr. Meador agreed that the claimant informing Dr.

Ghormley that his back symptoms had developed approximately

two months prior to his June, 2011, visit was consistent

with what she had observed while treating the claimant in

July of 2010, in that (1) the claimant never complained to

her of low back symptoms, (2) she found no evidence or

physical indication of herniations at L3-4 and L4-5, (3) the

claimant’s positive shear test observed in physical therapy

cleared up by July 28, 2010, (4) her review of diagnostic

studies and prior evaluations by Drs. Jenkins, Lawton,

Johnson, and Rutherford failed to mention lumbar symptoms

compatible with herniations at the affected levels, and (4)

when Dr. Meador saw the claimant on July 23, 2010, he

reported that he felt fine except for cervical discomfort,

and he expressed to her that he was ready to return to work. 

In fact, by December of 2010, the claimant had continued to

make such good progress in his condition that Dr. Meador
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cleared him to drive on his DOT evaluation.  And, even

though the respondent-employer had gone out of business by

that time, the claimant subsequently did work for two other

employers.

          Likewise, in deposition testimony of May 3, 2012,

Dr. Calhoun could not opine within a degree of medical

certainty that the claimant’s herniated lumbar discs were

the result of his May 12, 2010, MVA.  Instead, when asked

whether he opined within a reasonable degree of medical

certainty whether or not the claimant’s surgery was related

to his May 12, 2010, MVA, Dr. Calhoun stated, “I don’t think

I can.”  In addition, Dr. Calhoun agreed with Dr. Meador

that should the claimant had suffered herniations as a

result of his accident, his symptoms should have manifested

much sooner than they reportedly did.  In this regard, Dr.

Calhoun stated, “ I mean, for it to be eight, nine months

from the time of his injury to start having disk problems,

that would be hard for me to attribute to the accident.” 

Notwithstanding this and similar statements made by Dr.

Calhoun during deposition, in a letter dated June 20, 2012,

Dr. Calhoun stated, “Thus, it appears in some way the

accident in May of 2010 aggravated this pre-existing
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condition to the point that he now must work with

restrictions.”    

          In a letter from the claimant to Dr. Meador, he

indicated that his leg pain and other symptoms started right

after his accident.  However, in his deposition of May 9,

2011, the claimant testified that the onset of these

symptoms did not start until 18 months after his accident. 

The claimant admitted during the hearing before the

commission on September 13, 2012, that this testimony was

inconsistent.  Further, the claimant had no recollection of

having reported to Dr. Ghormley on June 8, 2011, that his

back symptoms had started within the past two months, nor

did he recall even having back problems during the time he

received treatment from Dr. Meador following his MVA. 

Moreover, the claimant offered no explanation as to why his

visits with medical providers, to include Drs. Rutherford

and Meador, prior to seeing Dr. Ghormley did not reflect

that he was having problems with his back.

          Finally, the claimant admitted that he had

extensive pre-existing problems with his back for which he

sought treatment in 2004, 2005, 2006, 2007, and 2008.  The

record reflects that in 2004, the claimant underwent surgery
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to remove a cyst from his spine, at which time diagnostic

studies showed a “micro-hernia” at L4-5.  In addition, the

claimant admitted that symptoms he reported to Dr. Calhoun,

to include bilateral leg numbness, worse on the left,

difficulty walking and standing, and spasms traveling up and

down his spine on the left were similar to symptoms he had

in August of 2005, which resulted in his being placed in

traction.  When questioned at the hearing why he did not

report back pain to Dr. Meador after his accident of May,

2010, or why he failed to report numbness and tingling down

his legs to emergency room personnel, the claimant

maintained that these lack of medical references to his back

problems post-accident were attributable to the focus of his

medical treatment at the time being on his head injury.  I

note with regard to his past medical history, the records

reflect that the claimant underwent a mental evaluation at

the Rice-Lewis Clinic in August of 2007, for, among other

things, depression and substance abuse. 

          The claimant’s wife also testified at the hearing

before the commission.  According to her testimony, she was

unaware that prior to his May, 2010, accident the claimant

had been simultaneously obtaining narcotics from two
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different sources, or that he complained to his physical

therapist about bilateral leg numbness, inability to sit or

walk for more than an hour at a time, a grinding sensation

in his spine after walking, or muscle spasms along his

spine.  

          In view of the above and foregoing, the

Administrative Law Judge correctly found that the claimant

had both failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence

that he sustained a new, specific injury to his lumbar spine

or that he sustained a compensable aggravation of a pre-

existing lumbar condition as the result of his accident of

May, 2010.  I agree, in that while there are initial

references to subjective back pain in the claimant’s first

medical reports after the accident, there are no objective

findings of an injury until some eighteen months later.  In

addition, the claimant failed to demonstrate or report

significant low back symptoms to any of his previous

providers to such an extent that they felt follow-up

diagnostic studies were warranted until he started treating

with Dr. Ghormley.  Then, his reported symptoms were very

similar to symptoms that he had reported prior to his MVA of

May, 2010.  Finally, whereas Dr. Meador was unequivocal in
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her opinion that the claimant’s lumbar herniations were

unrelated to his compensable injury, Dr. Calhoun was less

certain.  However, Dr. Calhoun admitted that he could not

state within a degree of medical certainty that the

claimant’s herniations were related to his May, 2010, MVA;

only that it appeared in some way that the claimant’s

rollover accident aggravated the claimant’s pre-existing

back condition to such a degree that it affected his ability

to work. 

          The Commission is entitled to review the basis for

a doctor’s opinion in deciding the weight of the opinion. 

Further, a medical opinion based solely upon claimant’s

history and own subjective belief that a medical condition

is related to a compensable injury is not a substitute for

credible evidence.  Brewer v. Paragould Housing Authority,

Full Commission Opinion, January 22, 1996 (Claim No.

E417617).  The Commission is not bound by a doctor’s opinion

which is based largely on facts related to him by claimant

where there is no sufficient independent knowledge upon

which to corroborate the claimant’s claim.  Roberts v. Leo-

Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App. 184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983). 
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          Medical opinions addressing compensability must be

stated within a reasonable degree of medical certainty. 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B).  Where a medical opinion is

sufficiently clear to remove any reason for the trier of

fact to have to guess at the cause of the injury, that

opinion is stated within a reasonable degree of medical

certainty.  Huffy Service First v. Ledbetter, 76 Ark. App.

533, 69 S.W.3d 449 (2002); citing, Howell v. Scroll

Technologies, 343 Ark. 297, 35 S.W.3d 800 (2001).

          Medical opinions based upon “could”, “may”,

“possibly”, and “can” lack the definiteness required to

satisfy Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B), which requires that

medical opinions be stated within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty.  Frances v. Gaylord  Container

Corporation, 341 Ark. 527, 20 S.W.3d 280 (2000).  In

Frances, the Arkansas Supreme Court held that a doctor’s

opinion that an accident “could” produce a lumbar disc

injury was insufficient to satisfy the standard of within a

reasonable degree of medical certainty.  Moreover, in Crudup

v. Regal Ware, Inc., 341 Ark. 804, 20 S.W.3d 900 (2000), the

Arkansas Supreme Court held that a medical opinion based

upon the theoretical possibility of a causal connection did
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not meet the standard of proof.  In Freeman v. Con-Agra

Frozen Foods, 344 Ark. 296, 40 S.W.3d 760 (2001), the

Arkansas Supreme Court held that in order for a medical

opinion regarding causation to “pass muster” such opinion

must be more than speculation, and go beyond possibilities.

          In the present claim, I find that Dr. Calhoun’s

opinion does not “pass muster,” especially in view of the

fact that he admitted that he based his opinion to a large

extent on history provided to him by the claimant, as

opposed to a review of previous medical records.  As the

record reveals, the claimant, per Dr. Johnson’s diagnosis,

is a poor historian.  In addition, I agree with the

Administrative Law Judge in this instance that due, in part,

to inconsistencies between Dr. Calhoun’s testimony and his

written statements, more weight should be given to the

opinion of Dr. Meador.  Moreover, and more importantly, Dr.

Calhoun failed to state within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty that the claimant’s herniated lumbar discs

were the result of his May, 2010, accident.  Dr. Meador, on

the other hand, whom I note had treated the claimant for his

back complaints prior to this incident, opined that the

claimant’s lumbar herniations, for several legitimate and
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logical reasons, could not be the result of his work-related

accident.  And, while the claimant maintains that his

herniations were causally connected to his May 12, 2010,

accident, I note that the claimant’s testimony was riddled

with inconsistencies as compared to the medical records and

his deposition testimony.  Therefore, I find the claimant to

be an unreliable witness.   I further find that the

claimant’s wife testimony was biased.  Therefore, I assign

no probative value to her testimony.  As between the

opinions of Drs. Meador and Calhoun, I assign more weight to

the opinion of Dr. Meador for the above stated reasons. 

Because Dr. Meador opined that the claimant’s herniated

lumbar discs were not the result of his compensable injury,

combined with evidence in this claim to substantiate that

the claimant had a pre-existing back condition, to include a

herniation at L4-5, for which he received substantial

medical treatment, I find that the claimant has failed to

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that his lumbar

condition is casually related to his compensable injury of

May 12, 2010, especially considering that he failed to

complain of clinically substantial low back symptoms until

18 months after his accident.  Rather, I find that the



Roberts - G004087

 

39

preponderance of the evidence shows that claimant’s current

back condition, to include a herniation at L4-5, for which

he has received substantial medical treatment to include

surgery, is casually related to his pre-existing back

condition.  Therefore, I must respectfully dissent.

                                 
KAREN H. MCKINNEY, COMMISSIONER


